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Note of decisions taken and actions required  
	Title:                                
	Fire Commission

	Date  and time:                
	Friday 6 December 2013, 11.00

	Venue:
	Connections Conference Room, Fire Service College, Moreton-in-Marsh


	Item
	Decisions and actions
	Action by

	
	
	

	1.
2.

	Cllr Hammond welcomed members to the College and thanked authorities for their proactive response to the recent flooding.

Chairman’s report
Cllr Hammond announced that the Leadership Academy would return in February and September 2014. Several members reported that they had attended the recent Leadership Academy in September and would recommend the experience to other Chairs.
Cllr Hammond referred to her recent engagements at the Joint Emergency Services Interoperability Programme Strategic Board and a meeting on the blue light emergency response service. She emphasised that the focus for these meetings was on collaborating more effectively across the emergency services by developing a common language and a joined up training programme, rather than on governance. 

Decision

Members noted the contents of the report.
.
Fire Service College
Jez Smith, Managing Director of the Fire Service College gave an update presentation on changes made to the college since it was purchased by Capita. Key messages included Capita’s focus on improving standards of training, with more regionally delivered programmes and Simulation software identified as means of meeting the current demands of the service in a cost effective way. Mr Smith signalled his willingness to discuss any potential opportunities to deliver savings for the service.   
Members made the following comments:

· Weekend “taster” courses aimed at those interested in firefighting and run by the College were seen as a potential means of finding and recruiting on call firefighters and volunteers.

· The idea of setting up a framework agreement between authorities and the College was muted as a way of saving time and money on procurement issues. 

· Members suggested that the LGA could work with the college to bring FAs together to identify collective opportunities for saving costs. 
On this point, Mr Smith responded that FAs were both customers and potential competitors as alternative training providers, so it was a difficult dynamic to work in. However, he said that he was aware of cases where 2 services were looking to sell to each other and that this represented an overcapacity in training provision. Ultimately, savings could only be achieved by staffing reductions, including those on the frontline. 
· Asked about training discounts currently offered to authorities, Mr Smith said that the college currently offered a 15% reduction on the headline price, with other savings possible in terms of accommodation. He said that the bigger the volume of training required, the greater the potential savings.

· Members asked if formal tendering was required for procuring the services of the college. Mr Smith replied that it depended on the volume and intent of training requirements, but said it was best for members to consult the legal advisers in their home authorities.
· On what effect selling the College’s courses overseas had on national prices, Mr Smith said that the UK Fire and Rescue Service was his priority and represented the core of the College’s business. He reasoned that if the College was unable to sell courses domestically, they were unlikely to have success overseas. While overseas clients currently represented a third of the College’s business he said that Capita would be delighted to increase the proportion of work with UK customers. 

Cllr Hammond thanked Mr Smith for attending. 
	Steve Service


	3.
	National Issues Committee

	

	4.
	Cllr Hammond introduced Richard Smith, CFO at Mid and West Wales FRS to talk about the National Issues Committee and its work on blue light collaboration in Wales. 
Mr Smith outlined the key collaborative areas for the Committee and how success was measured, including efficiency savings made to date. He emphasised that much of the work had involved building on previous collaborative successes rather than striving for something entirely new. 

Mr Smith reported that the project had received significant interest from a Commission of the Welsh National Assembly and was currently undertaking a feasibility study to evaluate the possibility of a joint control room shared between the 3 Welsh FAs.

Members praised the achievements of the Committee and its demonstration of what could be done with collaboration. They asked what the single biggest factors were affecting the success of the programme.

Mr Smith said that personalities played a big part in the success of the project and that it involved a collective realisation that if partners did not work together they would have change imposed upon them. A reframing of perceptions was also helpful in questioning why partners would not collaborate if it meant saving money for the citizen. 

On how KPI figures for road casualties were reduced, Mr Smith said that this was down to road safety partnerships. While the NIC had an operational role regarding road traffic collisions, he said it would be misleading to suggest that it was down to this role that casualties had been reduced.
On how the initiative had bedded in at political level, Mr Smith said development had involved regular meetings and feedback sessions  with the Welsh Government. At local level, having a clear vision and strategy across the 3 services had ensured that all departments worked together towards a common purpose. On the ground, the amount of knowledge firefighters had about the NIC was variable. The Committee communicated regularly via facebook and twitter but also recognised that its work was not going to be of interest all areas of the service.  

Asked to comment on the council tax equalisation challenge and retaining separate identities despite collaboration, Mr Smith said that Welsh authorities were in a unique position in that the reduction in FAs from 8 to 3 in 1996 had run counter to the changes happening in LAs and had arguably made collaboration more feasible. He said that as Welsh FAs were not precepting authorities, the equalisation issue did not really come into play. However, some issues inevitably still remained around identity.

Some members expressed surprise that the idea of a single fire authority was not given greater consideration in Wales. However, others contended that evidence from the single authority created in Scotland suggested that while initially disbanding local level services, the country was now recreating local structures via regional Boards.

Mr Smith said that from a professional perspective there was no barrier to a single authority being created in Wales. However from a political perspective, members wanted services delivered locally. He commented that it remained to be seen whether Scotland realised the savings it expected to by moving to a single authority system, but emphasised its differences with Wales, where the North arguably had a greater affinity with the North West of England than regions to the South of the principality.  
Welsh members present supported Mr Smith’s’ views on NIC and the savings it presented on procurement, but expressed uncertainty about the sustainability of savings once the current contract had expired. 

They highlighted that collaboration with the ambulance service had thus far proved particularly difficult in the relationship between the blue light services.

While collaboration rather than merger was seen as the best way forward by some members, Cllr Hammond stressed that the benefits of each depended on the local situation and should be down to the locality to decide.

Action

Officers to email NIC slides to members of the Fire Commission.
Sprinklers update
Cllr Edwards, Chair of the Sprinklers Working Group gave an update on the sprinklers agenda over the last few months. Points highlighted included:
National Sprinklers Week is set to be run on an annual basis in February with the aim of raising public awareness of their value. Cllr Edwards encouraged members to talk to their sprinklers lead in their authorities to ensure there was a plan in place.
Details of a national sprinkler promotion strategy, One Voice are available on the LGA website and authorities who haven’t already done so were urged to sign up to it.
Cllr Hammond added that members should look beyond their FAs and feed sprinklers into the agendas of constituent organisations they were involved with, highlighting clear examples of the benefits they offered to businesses.

Members also drew attention to the need to influence party manifestos in advance of the national elections in 2015 as any change would require national legislation being developed. 
Decision
Members noted the update.
	Steve Service


	5.
6.
7.

	Industrial relations
Cllr Heaster updated the Commission on the industrial dispute between the Government and the FBU in his role as Chair of the National Employers. He reiterated the message that this should continue to be treated as a dispute between the two parties and the wider Fire Service should resist getting involved as far as possible. 
Cllr Heaster reported that the two sides had met to agree some broad principles on fitness in November and discussions were ongoing.

Alongside the implications of changes to principles of officer fitness and where the responsibility for fitness should lie, members discussed how best to manage potential strike action over public holidays and weekends. However Cllr Hammond warned that with no clear end to the dispute in sight at present, Fire Authorities needed to plan for the long haul.
Decision
Members noted the report.
Fire Commission update paper

Cllr Hammond noted the Government’s intention to review its policy on smoke and carbon monoxide alarms. She said that any response from the LGA should emphasise the ability of other organisations alongside the Fire Service to install alarms and provide home safety advice. While many areas still persist in seeing such devices as “fire” detectors, members highlighted that the devices had numerous applications for a range of services. At the same time, members agreed that anyone in an advisory role needed to be adequately trained to ensure the right information was being provided. 
In response to a question on notifying the fire service in cases where oxygen cylinders are installed in the home for those hard of hearing, Cllr Hammond confirmed that the BOC advise Fire Services locally where this is the case.

Cllr Howson drew the Commission’s attention to a recent article in Which? Magazine misleadingly suggesting that Fire Service alarms were ineffective and said that the model reviewed was not currently used by the service. ACFO Steve Owen-Hughes agreed to ask CFOA to write to Which? on this issue.
On strategic resilience, Cllr Hilton reminded the Commission that an announcement on the Sir Ken Knight review had been expected in October and asked if there was any indication of a statement being issued shortly. Cllr Hammond said she had not heard but would contact the Fire Minister’s office to get an update. 
Decision

Members noted the update.
Action

ACFO Steve Owen-Hughes to ask CFOA to write to Which? Magazine on the issue of the smoke alarm review inaccuracy.
Cllr Hammond to seek a release date for the Government’s response to Sir Ken Knight’s review from the Fire Minister.
FSMC and Fire Commission notes of the last meeting

Decision

The notes of the last Fire Commission meeting were agreed as a correct record.
	ACFO Steve Owen - Hughes / LGA Officers
Cllr Hammond / LGA Officers


Date of next meeting:  11.00am, Friday 14 February 2014, Local Government House
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